Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

February 2, 2005


TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

February 2, 2005
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, February 2, 2005.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem Brant Murray; Comr. Wayne Gray; Comr. Anna Sadler; and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Charlie Cameron; Dave Clark; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Courtney Gallop; Andy Garman; Butch Osborne; Keefe White; David Morton; Cliff Midgett; Ralph Allen; Thurman Cartwright; John Richeson; Russ Poland; Todd Warlitener; Jo Whitehead; David Perrot; Phillip Tate; Kevin Schwartz; Dick Campbell; Bruce Brown; Chuck Blazek; Ralph Lightner; Don Bryan; Jeanne Acree; Harry Thompson; Jack Maher; Barbara Goulet; Dru Ferrence; Ed Olsen; Larry Barker; Behram Kapadia; Matt Artz; Julia LeDoux; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the pledge of allegiance. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - RALPH LIGHTNER 

Ralph Lightner, South Nags Head property owner; he is concerned about the storm-damaged Seagull Drive and the disappearance of the berm because of the recent northeaster storm; he asked the Board what course of action would be taken to protect what is left of what had been a major investment to the Town.

Mayor Muller noted that the Discussion of Seagull/Surfside Drives is included later on today's agenda.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - BARBARA GOULET

Barbara Goulet, spoke as a parent volunteer/fundraiser for the Wright Flight Program; a request for financial support will be submitted to the Board for the program which has grown this past year to 300 students and is funded by mostly business contributions; the program provides an excellent opportunity for children to excel; she provided an overview of the program and explained that children have to sign a contract to stay off drugs and alcohol, take an aviation history course, meet specific goals and at the end of the 9-week course they have to make at least an 85% score on the final exam and they then get to fly one of the planes at the Manteo airport; they have found that aviation is an excellent tool to motivate students to excel.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - DRU FERRENCE

Dru Ferrence, on behalf of the League of Women Voters; presented the 2005 League of Women Voters Citizens Guide to the Board; she also thanked the Board for staff assistance with the update of phone numbers and for providing funding for the publication; the guide provides detailed information about voting for the upcoming year; State and local agency information is also provided; they published 10,000 issues this year; a complete on-line Guide is now on the Dare County web site; she thanked Pat Storey who chairs the project from the League and who did the grant writing.  

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - JACK MAHER

Jack Maher, lives in Southern Shores and is president of the Outer Banks Association of Ham Operators; he is aware that the Town plans to remove its water tower and replace it with a communication tower; the Association would like consideration to reserve antenna and space to maintain their equipment on the tower; he explained that the ham operators from Stumpy Point to the State line provide needed communication between State and local agencies. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - DICK CAMPBELL

Dick Campbell, Nags Head Pond resident and vice president of their Homeowner's Association; after last night's bi-annual meeting of the Association there is still strong disapproval with the proposed west side multi-use path; he feels there has been some misleading of the neighborhood; the neighborhood is still at unrest with the Board's decision; he would strongly like the decision of the path to be reconsidered by the Board.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - BRUCE BROWN

Bruce Brown, Nags Head Pond resident; in December 2004 the Board voted to construct the west side multi-use path; the neighborhood wants their backyards to be more private; it confounds him that the Town will not even consider a sidewalk along the bypass; Kill Devil Hills is proposing a potential tax to expand its sidewalks and he feels the Town should connect to their path; he feels the Town would benefit from a bypass multi-use path; he strongly urged the Board to reconsider the proposed path.

RESOLUTION FROM NCLM TO RETIRED EMPLOYEES JOHN RICHESON AND THURMAN CARTWRIGHT

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller presented North Carolina League of Municipalities (NCLM) Certificates of Appreciation to retired employees Senior Mechanic Thurman Cartwright and Water Plant Superintendent John Richeson.

PRESENTATION OF 2004 COMMUNITY APPEARANCE AWARDS - CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller presented the following local businesses the 2004 Community Appearance Awards as voted by the Citizens Advisory Committee:

Most Improved Site - Prime Only Restaurant - accepted by representative Russ Poland

Third Place (Bronze Certificate) - Outer Banks Hospital - accepted  by representative Todd Warlitener

Second Place (Silver Certificate) (tie) - Bad Barracuda's - accepted by owner Jo Whitehead; Stan White Realty - accepted by representative Phillip Tate

First Place (Gold Certificate) - Prudential Resort Realty - accepted by President David Perrot

PRESENTATION ON COMMUNITY CARE CLINIC

Larry Barker from Southern Insurance on behalf of Community Care Clinic distributed brochures for the Community Care Clinic and provided a powerpoint presentation; a survey was conducted which identified a major need for health care in the community; many on the Outer Banks cannot afford health insurance and do not get the medical care they need; the first Clinic is scheduled to be opened in early May 2005; the Clinic needs financial support from the Board and help in spreading the word; the Clinic will be supported by volunteers, by monetary contributions; they have already received some grant funds and monetary support from some businesses and community organizations; he is requesting the Board’s consideration of financial assistance for the Clinic. 

Ed Olsen; thanked the Board for allowing him and Mr. Barker to bring them up to date information on the Community Care Clinic; he provided status of the Clinic which has been registered as a non-profit organization with the State; they are in the process of recruiting medical staff for the Clinic; the Clinic has received funds from private organizations as well as from community organizations; timetable is to have first of the Clinics - clinic on north end of the beach - open in the early portion of May 2005; the next Clinic is to open two weeks after that; they hope that the Clinic will grow to include specialty care  in the future.

In response to Mayor Muller, Mr. Olsen provided an example of how the free Clinic works; with the Clinic in place, it is hoped that adverse medical situations will be decreased for those without former access to health care; there will be limited resources and will only be able to be provided to those who can show they financially need it; the operating budget for the Clinic’s first year is $200,000; the Clinic is the result of the combined efforts of the Dare County Dept. of Social Services, the Outer Banks Hospital, and the Albemarle Hospital.

Board members spoke favorably of the Community Care Clinic and how it will benefit the community.
Mayor Muller requested that Mr. Barker and Mr. Olsen provide the Town with a letter of financial request for Board consideration during the upcoming budget process. 

WELCOME TO FORMER TOWN COMMISSIONERS

Mayor Muller welcomed former Commissioners Harry Thompson and Jeanne Acree to today's meeting.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller recognized the following employees for years of service:

-
Butch Osborne; Public Safety Fire Division - Assistant Fire Chief - for three (3) years of service; 

-
Keefe White; Public Works - Sanitation Equipment Operator - for ten (10) years of service; 

-
David Morton; Planning and Development - Building Inspector - for ten (10) years of service; 

-
Carolyn Morris; Administration - Town Clerk - for ten (10) years of service; 

-
Charlie Cameron; Public Safety Director - for ten (10) years of service; and 

-
Cliff Midgett; Public Safety - Police Division - for twenty (20) years of service.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the Certificate of Resolution for Keefe White for ten (10) years of service.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.  

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the Certificate of Resolution for David Morton for ten (10) years of service.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.  

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the Certificate of Resolution for Carolyn Morris for ten (10) years of service.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.   

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the Certificate of Resolution for Charlie Cameron for ten (10) years of service.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.  

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the Certificate of Resolution for Cliff Midgett for twenty (20) years of service.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.  

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES

Planning Director Tim Wilson introduced Building Inspector Ralph Allen who began working for the Town on January 13, 2005.



Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that it has been a pleasure working with the quality of staff the Town has; he feels that the Town has great employees which separates it from other organizations.  

Comr. Sadler noted that it says something good about the Town when it has employees that stay with the Town for many years.
CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #7 to FY 04/05 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Consideration of vehicle bids for Public Safety - Police Division

-
Request to advertise for delinquent taxes

-
Consideration of resolution to surplus Town equipment

-
Amendment to Consolidated Fee Schedule to incorporate new stormwater fee

-
Consideration of Capital budgetary request for GIS/GPS Equipment

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider a third draft of proposed amendments to the Town Code -
related to the creation of a new zoning district, Soundside Residential Dwelling Overlay District 
Section 48-447) which will include additional development standards to be applied to the 
properties located within its geographic boundaries

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider amendments to Section 48-562 to provide for assessment 
of civil penalties for zoning violations

Comr. Sadler requested to pull several items from the Consent Agenda for discussion; specifically, the Budget Adjustment, the Surplus Resolution, and the two (2) Requests for Public Hearings.  

Budget Adjustment - Comr. Sadler questioned the $8,400 for part-time salaries in Administrative Services and confirmed with Dep. Finance Officer Kim Kenny that the adjustment was to help during the absence of a Deputy Town Manager. 

Comr. Gray questioned when the transfer of funds for the part-time salary in Administrative Services first occurred.  Deputy Finance Officer Kim Kenny stated that the part-time employee has been employed by the Town since some time during the last fiscal year. 

Surplus Resolution - Comr. Sadler said that she appreciated Town Manager Fuller contacting Edenton on the advertising on Gov Deal.  She confirmed with Town Manager Fuller that at least a portion could be advertised on Gov Deal.

The request for GIS/GPS equipment - Comr. Sadler confirmed that the monetary figure of $3,250 is not a duplication of previous equipment ordered and is funded in the budget.

The Request for Public Hearing to consider amendments to the Town Code to provide for assessment of civil penalties for zoning violations and the Request for Public Hearing Request to consider a third draft of proposed amendments to the Town Code relating to the creation of a new zoning district, Soundside Residential Dwelling Overlay District 
Section; Comr. Sadler noted that both she and Comr. Gray will be absent from the Board's March 2, 2005, meeting and that they would like to be present for the public hearings.  Comr. Gray concurred with Comr. Sadler.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda with the exclusion of the two (2) Requests for Public Hearings.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to schedule the Public Hearing on the zoning violations for the April 6, 2005, Board meeting.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

Mayor Muller expressed his concern that property owners have been waiting since last year for the ordinance concerning the Soundside Road Overlay District to be resolved; he would prefer that the public hearing take place in March; the longer the Board waits, the harder it is to make a decision.

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to schedule the Public Hearing on the Soundside Road Overlay District for the March 2, 2005, Board meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.

Comr. Sadler said that she is unaware of a pressing need to have this ordinance resolved; Comr. Gray said that all Board members have spent a lot of time on this issue and would like to be involved in the completion of the issue.

WITHDRAWAL OF MOTION:  Mayor Muller withdrew his motion on the scheduling of the Public Hearing for the Soundside Road Overlay District.

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to schedule the Public Hearing on the Soundside Road Overlay District for the April 6, 2005, Board meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which  passed unanimously.

The Budget Adjustment, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

The Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

The memo from the Public Safety Director concerning the Police Division vehicle bid opening dated January 10, 2005, as approved, read in part as follows:

“On January 10, 2005, sealed bids were opened by the Town Clerk for the purchase of one (1) marked, and one (1) unmarked police replacement vehicles.

‘Upon opening the sealed bids it was determined that Capital Ford was the low bidder for the marked police vehicle and Vic Bailey Ford was the low bidder for the unmarked police vehicle (SUV).  It was determined that both of these bids met the specifications as set forth in the Town’s Invitation to bid.

‘It is my recommendation to accept the bids as listed below:

‘Marked Police Vehicle – Capital Ford $26,119.62

Unmarked Police Vehicle – Vic Bailey Ford (SUV) $27,618.00
[The following bids were received:

Phillips Ford

4-door marked 

$27,295




4-door unmarked 

$24,979




SUV 



$30,298

Vic Bailey Ford

4-door marked 

$26,631




4-door unmarked 

$24,745




SUV Expedition 

$30,067




SUV Explorer 


$27,618

Capital Ford

4-door marked B&G 

$26,119.62




4-door marked Light-N-Up 
$26,653.83




4-door unmarked B&G 
$24,132.67




4-door unmarked Light-N-Up $24,467.00]

‘There are sufficient in funds in the Police Division’s Capital Budget for Fiscal Year 2004/2005 to fund the purchase of these two (2) replacement vehicles.”
The memo from the Tax Collector concerning the request to advertise for delinquent taxes, dated January 17, 2005, as approved, read in part as follows:

“Request for approval for advertisement:

‘In accordance with NCGS 150-369 Advertisement of tax liens on real property for failure to pay taxes “…The Municipal tax collector shall advertise municipal tax liens by posting a notice of the liens at the city or town hall and by publishing each lien at least one time in one or more newspapers having general circulation in the taxing unit.  Advertisements of tax liens shall be made during the period of March 1 thru June 30…The posted notice and newspaper advertisement shall set forth the following information:  The name of each person to whom is listed real property on which the taxing unit has a lien for unpaid taxes, together with a brief description of each parcel of land to which such a lien has attached, and a statement of the principal amount of the taxes constituting a lien against the parcel; a statement that the amounts advertised will be increased by interest and costs and that the omission of interest and costs from the amounts advertised will not constitute waiver of the taxing units claim for these items; and a statement that the taxing unit may foreclose the tax liens and sell the real property to the liens in satisfaction of its claim for taxes.”

‘With your approval, staff intends to advertise the liens in the Coastland Times on March 6, 2005 in accordance with NCGS 105-369.

‘Request for authorization to begin In-Rem Foreclosure process on 2004 taxes:

‘In accordance with NCGS 105-375, In Rem method of foreclosure “Docketing Certificate of Taxes as Judgment. In lieu of following the procedure set forth in GS 105-374, the governing body of any taxing unit may direct the tax collector to file with the clerk of superior court, no earlier than 30 days after the tax liens were advertised…”

‘With your direction, staff will begin the In Rem Foreclosure process where necessary on the 2004 delinquent taxes thirty days after advertising.”
The resolution concerning the surplus of Town equipment, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina desires to declare surplus and dispose of certain Town owned property.
‘NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head that:
(1) The following described Town owned property is hereby declared to be surplus to the needs of the Town of Nags Head:

	
Dept.
	Fixed 
Asset Number
	
Description

	Administrative Services
	

	440
	717
	Novell Server, SN 6416HFT30044

	440
	429
	Proxy Server/Fax Server Project

	440
	831
	IBM External Hard Drive, SN 10-33549

	440
	642
	IBM System 36 Computer, SN 30273

	440
	725
	Networking Software License  

	440
	840
	ACI Accounting Software

	Planning and Development
	

	490
	97
	97 Ford F-150, VIN 1FTDF18W7VNC92402

	Public Safety
	

	610
	126
	98 Ford Crown Victoria, VIN 2FAFP71W3WX154249

	610
	326
	99 Ford Crown Victoria, VIN 2FAFP71W4XX183924

	Public Works
	

	530
	N/A
	8800 S. Old Oregon Inlet Rd, Concrete Building, #21

	560
	43
	97 Ford F-150, VIN 1FTEF14NBRNA819444

	580
	128
	92 Ford Crown Victoria, VIN 2FAPC71W9PX125309

	580
	134
	95 Ford Crown Victoria VIN 2FALP71W65X176310

	580
	76
	Vermeer 1250 Chipper, SN 1VRC14130L1001366

	720
	6957
	IBM System 36, SN 30273

	812
	6651
	Roberts Filter Service Wash Pump

	812
	6655
	Keystone Filter Control Valves

	812
	6657
	Foxboro Influent Level Control

	812
	6658
	Foxboro Backwash Flow Control

	812
	6920
	Control Console/Filter Board

	812
	6939
	Foxboro Loss of Head Monitor

	812
	6712
	Foxboro Effluent Level Control


‘(2)
The Town Manager or his designee is hereby authorized to dispose of the listed items by any legal means allowable to include:    Donation to a non-profit organization, offering for sale at the next town public auction, Internet on-line offering, upset bid process, by destroying, etc.”
The Agenda Summary Sheet information concerning the amendment to the Consolidated Fee Schedule to incorporate the new stormwater fee, as approved, read in part as follows: 

“At the January 5, 2005, Board of Commissioners meeting, it was Board consensus to direct staff to prepare an amendment to the Consolidated Fee Schedule to incorporate a stormwater management proprietary fee of $2 per month ($4 per water cycle) to be levied in the water bill cycle starting in March 2005.”
The Agenda Summary Sheet information concerning the capital budgetary request for GIS/GPS equipment, as approved, read in part as follows:  
“Request Board approval to purchase a field-ready Global Positioning and Geographic Information Systems data collection unit for Management Information Systems.  This is an industry-standard unit which consists of a ruggedized handheld computer containing an internal GPS unit and GIS field data collection software.  This equipment will be an integral part of our overall GIS program.  This will allow us to field locate and inventory Town assets.  Once collected, this information can be queried and viewed with existing GIS and database software.  There is an immediate need for this equipment to conduct an inventory of street lights within the Town.  Additionally, several Town Departments have identified needed GPS projects including an inventory of signage and water valves.”
PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider an amendment to the Unified Access Plan for the Village Hotel District to delete an existing vehicular access to US 158 at Maione's Restaurant - from December 1, 2004, Board meeting 

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development Staff memo dated January 18, 2005, which read in part as follows:

"The Mayor has requested staff to prepare an amendment to the Unified Access Plan for the Village Hotel District to delete an existing vehicular access to US 158. The Village at Nags Head Master Plan adopted in 1986 requires development to occur in accordance with a unified development plan. Properties within the Village have a greater lot coverage allowance and generally a greater development potential as a trade off for dedicated open space (golf course), central stormwater drainage system, and decreased signage.  The Master Plan was additionally envisioned with limited access and minimal curb cuts on NC 12 and US 158.  Specifically, in the Hotel District, Section 48-864 (e) 7. Reads as follows: 

'Vehicle access. Each lot that fronts on Mall Drive shall be entitled to one (1) access (curb cut) onto this street except where the town has approved a unified access plan. When a unified access plan is approved by the town, access to Mall Drive, US 158 (South Croatan Highway) and NC 12 (South Virginia Dare Trail) shall be in strict adherence with that approved access plan.

'The property in question is the former Maiones Restaurant site located at the intersection of Mall Drive and US 158. On March 20, 2002 the Board of Commissioners at the request of Mr. Joe Maione amended the Unified Access Plan for the Hotel District to allow a curb cut and entrance to the Restaurant directly off US 158. The original approved access to the site is off of Mall Drive.

'Several policies appear in the 2000 Land and Water Use Plan, Chapter 10, Traffic and Transportation, which provide guidance and direction in making decisions regarding street access.  The goal of the Town of Nags Head is to provide a street and bridge system that allows efficient and safe movement of vehicles to and within the Town which also permits quick evacuation of all residents and visitors when necessary. In the furtherance of achieving this goal, one of the plans stated objectives is for the Town to evaluate all future development proposals for their potential impact on traffic congestion, and to manage development so as to minimize its impacts on the local street system.  The Town also conceptually accepts the Outer Banks Thoroughfare Plan dated 1996 which contains the following in Section VII, page 11, Summary of Recommendations-System Improvements:

'System Improvements – Often system improvements can provide additional capacity or improved traffic conditions, with a minimum of capital outlay. Recommended system improvements include:

'Protection of access control is one of the two areas where a significant contribution can be made. Specific corridors, such as US 158, NC 12, and Virginia Dare Trail as well as all other major thoroughfares should be protected from unrestricted access.

'If the Unified Access Plan is amended, the access to US 158 would have to be removed to make the site consistent with the Unified Access Plan when, and if the owners of the former Maiones Restaurant site submit a site plan for Board of Commissioners review and approval. 

Please find attached a draft Unified Access Plan deleting the above mentioned curb cut.

'The Planning Board at their meeting on November 16th discussed the proposal and voted unanimously to recommend denial of the request. The Planning Board members felt that it would be potential hardship on the new owners to take this action and if the Town was going to eliminate this access it should have been done with full knowledge of the new owners of the property before they purchased the property.

'Recommendation:

The Planning Staff has no objections to the requested amendment to the Unified Access Plan for the Hotel District. Its staff’s opinion granting this proposal would be in accordance with the transportation element of the Town Land and Water Use Plan, the Village Master Plan, as well as the Outer Banks Thoroughfare Plan."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, January 20, 2005, and on Thursday, January 27, 2005, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:28 a.m.  

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:28 a.m.

Mayor Muller said that he did not support the curb cut at Maione's Restaurant site and since the site has changed ownership, he encouraged the Board to go back to the safer design for the area by removing the curb cut.  The curb cut was originally approved because it was felt that Mr. Maione had been done an injustice.  

Comr. Gray stated that he has checked with Town law enforcement and there have no problems at that location. 

Mayor Pro Tem Murray felt that the curb cut was not necessary and he would like to see the amendment approved; he plans to vote in support of removal of the curb cut. 
Comr. Sadler questioned Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron if the safety of the proposed curb cut was discussed with NC DOT.  Chief Cameron stated that NC DOT said that it met the guidelines for a driveway curb cut but they emphasized that less curb cuts are safer.   Chief Cameron did not support the curb cut because of its close proximity to Mall Drive.  Comr. Sadler confirmed with Chief Cameron that no accidents have occurred at that location; she noted the curb cut that exists at the entrance to the Cotton Gin on the bypass.  She plans on voting in support of the curb cut as it exists today.

Comr. Oakes questioned at whose expense the curb cut would be removed; Mayor Muller said that it would only be removed if the site is redeveloped; Comr. Oakes said that he has a strong value for limited access on the bypass and feels that removal of the curb cut will make the area safer. 
MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to approve the amendment to the Unified Access Plan for the Village Hotel District to delete the existing vehicular access to US 158 at the former Maione's Restaurant site as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.

Comr. Gray said that he does not feel that safety is the issue; he feels that the issue is putting the access in compliance with the Village Plan.  He does not want the Board to rescind an earlier action.

Mayor Muller said that just because no accidents have occurred does not mean the site is safe as the site may have different uses in the future.  

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed with a 3 - 2 vote with Comr. Sadler and Comr. Gray casting the NO votes, however, the first reading requires 4/5 approval by the Board.  Staff was directed to bring back this item back for a second reading at the April 6, 2005, Board meeting.

PUBLIC HEARING to consider text amendments to Sections 48-525 (4), 48-594(c)(9), and 48-661 of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance to specify a minimum 15-day period by which staff must notify property owners of public hearings dealing with variance, conditional use, vested right, and rezoning applications, by certified mail

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated January 16, 2005, which read in part as follows:

"Staff is advancing the attached zoning text amendments of Sections 48-525 (4), 48-594(c)(9), and 48-661 of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance.  The purpose of the amendments is to specify a minimum 15-day period by which staff must notify property owners of public hearings dealing with variance, conditional use, vested right, and rezoning applications, by certified mail.

'Currently the Zoning Ordinance only requires legal advertisements for public hearings to run in the local newspaper 15 days prior to variance, rezoning, and conditional use and vested right public hearings.  Today’s Zoning Ordinance simply requires the adjacent property owners to be notified of the public hearing by mail.  The Zoning Ordinance does not require the notices to be mailed by a certain date or by certified mail.  The attached amendments would require adjacent property owners to be mailed notice by certified mail at least 15 days prior to a public hearing for a variance, vested right, conditional use, or rezoning application.

'Staff and the Town attorney’s office searched the state statutes and found no specific provisions concerning a minimum number of days by which adjacent property owners must be notified of conditional use and variance public hearings.  The attached ordinances are therefore not in conflict with any existing state regulations. 

'Planning Board recommendation:

At their meeting of December 13, 2004 the Planning Board members briefly discussed the attached zoning text amendments. The main question raised by the Planning Board  was why staff chose 15 days for noticing adjacent property owners.  Staff replied that 15 days is the same time period required by ordinance for running legal notices in the newspaper, so it seemed logical to use the same time period for noticing property owners. The Planning Board members expressed support for the amendments and recommended that they be adopted as presented.   

'Staff recommendation:

In staff’s opinion, these text amendments will make the noticing process more uniform and will afford adjacent property owners a formalized time period within which to evaluate and comment on applications. This 15-day period in staff’s opinion, will be especially beneficial for out-of-town owners who may need extra time to make travel arrangements should they wish to attend a meeting. Staff recommends that the proposed text amendments be approved as presented.

'(Staff is also proposing to strike the first sentence of Section 48-525 (4) because it unnecessarily repeats the idea conveyed in the following sentence and there are no “desirable” public hearings- all public hearings are mandatory by ordinance and State statutes.)"

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, January 20, 2005, and on Thursday, January 27, 2005, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 11:02 a.m.  

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 11:02 a.m.

Comr. Oakes said that he was not sure about the need for the mail to be certified.
Mayor Pro Tem Murray agrees with the need for certified mail as it gives property owners the protection of notification and it allows staff to see it was mailed. 
Comr. Sadler feels that the expense of certified mail would be warranted.

Comr. Gray had no problem with the proposal which he feels would put additional restrictions on Town staff.

Mayor Muller said that he feels that First Class mail is adequate; costs for certified mail are high and he does not feel it is necessary in all instances.

Staff was directed to bring back a revised ordinance later in today’s meeting with the modification from certified mail to First Class mail.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to table the 15-day notice ordinance discussion until later in today's meeting.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously. 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider a proposed ordinance that would provide for a six month extension (until August 3, 2005) of the ordinance presently in effect until February 2, 2005 that prohibits the acceptance of development permit applications for properties upon which the average natural lot elevation would be increased by more than three feet (3') by the deposit of fill material to additional time for the Board to continue study

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated January 15, 2005, which read in part as follows:

"The Board of Commissioners at their August 18, 2004 meeting adopted an ordinance on the issuance of development permits for properties upon which the natural elevation, in relation to adjoining properties, would be increased by more than three (3) feet.  Since that time a stormwater management committee has been regularly meeting on this issue but has not yet reached any final conclusions or recommended actions.  Attached is an ordinance for the Board’s consideration which would extend the present development ordinance scheduled to expire on February 2, 2005 to remain in effect until August 3, 2005 while the Board continues to study this issue."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, January 20, 2005, and on Thursday, January 27, 2005, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 11:17 a.m.

Jeanne Acree, Nags Head resident, thanked the Board for all they have done to get the emergency berm constructed and thanked the Board for the new South Nags Head Fire Station soon to be constructed.

Jeanne Acree, Nags Head resident, expressed her concern about anyone filling their lot over the amount needed.  From Whalebone Junction north there have been 14 lots that have been raised; she would like to see an ordinance that prohibits more fill than the County recommends; a lot of time has been spent on standards for houses to bring out old Nags Head style architecture but the people and how neighbors are treated is what makes Nags Head special; when a house is raised higher than one's neighbor, it is not the type of neighbor desired.

Gary Oliver, Nags Head resident and Outer Banks Pier owner and president of South Creek Homeowner's Association; he displayed pictures of a house being built on a lot raised 6'; he would prefer lots to not be allowed to be raised any higher than adjacent lots; he feels the ordinance is not helping residents at all.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 11:22 a.m.

Mayor Muller responded to Mr. Oliver and explained that the Board is not yet done with the ordinance; he hopes that the Board will take note of models such as the Currituck Stormwater Ordinance.  In addition, the Town is waiting to see what the County-wide group will recommend.  He agreed with Mr. Oliver that the current ordinance does not do enough but the issue is still being researched.  
MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt the ordinance/moratorium to extend the date until August 3, 2005, prohibiting the acceptance of development permit applications for properties upon which the average natural lot elevation would be increased by more than three feet (3') by the deposit of fill material, as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes.  

It was Board consensus that staff bring back two (2) ordinances - one that limits fill, for the entire lot, to that required by the Health Dept. for an on-site waste disposal system and a second ordinance that allows fill to base flood elevation level or to that required by the Health Dept., whichever is greater.  The ordinances are to be brought back for Board consideration after Planning Board review.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

SURFSIDE DRIVE ISSUES TO BE DISCUSSED LATER TODAY

Mayor Muller stated that the Surfside Drive issues will be discussed at 2:00 p.m. today.  Chief Cameron stated that he would notify the residents who had shown interest. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the January 5, 2005, Regular Session and the January 19, 2005, Adjourned Regular Session minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment projects – Town Manager Fuller
Town Manager Fuller reported that last week he, Mayor Muller, representatives from Kill Devil Hills, Dare County, lobbyist Marlowe and Company, and Coastal Science Corporation met with the Corps of Engineers in Wilmington.  The purpose of the meeting was to inquire about a change in project sponsor for the beach nourishment project, a change to a lesser project, and a discussion of the 933 project to pump sand from Oregon Inlet. 
The following was determined:  

-
Nags Head could be the project sponsor

-
A lesser project other than the design project could be done, however, the Corps recommends to 
not vary from the design profile and to shorten the length and not the width of the project 

-
The 933 project with sand from Oregon Inlet is possible

-
The action date is April to let Corps know if the Town wants to change project sponsor

-
Mayor Muller would like to see Dare County Beach Nourishment Commission established to see where 
the Commission is headed first and then discuss issues with Kill Devil Hills

-
The key to the 933 project is the permitting such as the environmental certification permitting

Town Manager Fuller stated that he is looking at a minimum of 2 - 3 years for the 933 project; the action date is April to let the Corps know if the project sponsor is going to change from Dare County to the Town.  

Dare County is moving forward to include making appointments to their Beach Nourishment Commission; Mayor Muller asked the Board to let him serve as interim member of that Commission which replaced the Beach Nourishment Committee.  

Mayor Muller was encouraged with the results of the meeting in Wilmington with the Corps of Engineers.  The next step is to get consensus with the Town of Kill Devil Hills and to carry updated information to Washington, DC in March 2005.  

Report on sand sampling from Oregon Inlet

Public Works Director Dave Clark presented a report from Coastal Science Engineering (CSE) which is the first step in looking at the advisability of utilizing the 933 project or using the S1 borrow area offshore.  He stated that the steps to be taken are:    

1) Update COE profiles to determine/analyze erosion rates

2) Take samples from Oregon Inlet and Pea Island 

3) CSE to take 60 more borings in the ocean to determine most suitable area of S1 borrow area

4) CSE to compile information and submit report to Town with comparative costs between using S1 borrow project or pursuing the 933 project using sand from Oregon Inlet

Mr. Clark stated that the cost to the Town is $100,000 for the work to be done by CSE with the final report due to the Town in July 2005.

Comr. Oakes questioned when the last beach condition survey was done; Mr. Clark explained that the Corps of Engineers determined the beach condition in 2000 when preparing for the Dare County Beach Nourishment Project.  

Comr. Oakes feels that the sand from Oregon Inlet will leave the beach faster and feels that the larger grain size of sand from the S1 borrow area would work best; he feels that another beach analysis is not necessary.

Comr. Sadler agreed with the points made by Comr. Oakes but feels a beach profile needs to be done again; she wants everything known that needs to be known before starting the project. 
ORIGINAL MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to authorize the Mayor to enter into a contract with Coastal Science Engineering for work related to beach nourishment projects for an amount not to exceed $105,500, with funds to come from the fund balance, pending the Town Attorney’s review of the contract.   The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler. 

Comr. Oakes asked about the sharing of costs with other entities who will also benefit.  Mayor Muller said he would approach the County Waterways Commission and the Town of Kill Devil Hills after an analysis of the sand is obtained. 

At Comr. Sadler's suggestion, Mayor Muller agreed to approach the Tourism Board for a portion of the funds also.  

MOTION TO AMEND ORIGINAL MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to amend the original motion to delete the section of the contract related to Oregon Inlet.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.   The motion to amend the original motion failed 1 - 4 with Mayor Muller, Mayor Pro Tem Murray, Comr. Sadler, and Comr. Gray casting the NO votes. 

CONTINUATION OF ORIGINAL MOTION:  The original motion passed unanimously.

MAYOR MULLER - RECESS FOR FIRE STATION GROUNDBREAKING AND LUNCH

Mayor Muller recessed the Board meeting for the South Nags Head Fire Station groundbreaking ceremony and for lunch at 12:30 p.m. and scheduled the meeting to reconvene at 2:00 p.m.

MAYOR MULLER - RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

Mayor Muller reconvened the Board meeting at 2:00 p.m.  He stated that the Board attended the groundbreaking of the South Nags Head Fire Station and has been to lunch.

Update on Surfside/Seagull Drive issues 

Surfside Drive

Town Attorney Ike McRee's memo dated January 26, 2005, concerning the status of the nuisance abatement efforts in South Nags Head was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"Property of Country Nest, Inc.; 9803 East Surfside Drive

A complaint is filed and the defendant has filed an answer to the complaint.  During the week of January 17 I received a telephone call from Kaiser Chalfoun, president of Country Nest, Inc.  Mr. Chalfoun mistakenly believed that I represented him and apologized for his “absence” the last four months.  I explained to him that I represented the town and that Bobby Outten was his attorney.  He asked about the status of his house.  I told him that the house was still in the surf, that permits to install a septic system had be denied, that civil penalties continued to accrue and that he needed to immediately demolish the house.

'I have since spoken with Bobby Outten.  He has received a telephone message from Mr. Chalfoun but has not spoken to him.  I told Bobby the same thing I told Mr. Chalfoun and suggested that Mr. Chalfoun take steps to immediately remove the house and we could continue to address accrued civil penalties with the pending litigation.  Bobby was to return his client’s call and let me know how they intend to proceed.  In any event I can have the matter calendared for the next session of court on a motion for summary judgment as clearly there are no issues of fact but only the question whether Country Nest is in violation of the town’s ordinance.

'Property of Marion R. Peterson; 9813 East Surfside Drive

Ms. Peterson has complied with the town’s offer of settlement by demolishing the structure, removing all debris and paying the town $3,000.00. She has stated her agreement to convey to the town any remaining real property.  I have asked the Planning Department to determine with Public Works whether there is any property remaining between Ms. Peterson’s property and the town’s right-of-way prior to drafting a deed.  According to the Planning Department, the Dare County Tax Office is continuing to show or place a value of $1,000 on whatever remains.  However, that does not mean, in my opinion, that any real property remains that Ms. Peterson can convey to the town.  

'Property of Nelson/Whetstine; 9639F Nansemond

The Nelson/Whetstine’s have complied with the town’s offer of settlement by reimbursing the town for its attorneys’ fees and have received a certificate of occupancy for the structure.

'Property of Torsten Peterson, Jr. and others; 10215 East Surfside Drive

The Peterson family has complied with the town’s offer of settlement by reimbursing the town for its attorneys’ fees and have received a certificate of occupancy for the structure."

Public Works Director Dave Clark reported that the contractor finished sandbag installation and crush/run installation last week on Surfside Drive and protection was provided to re-establish vehicular access to six (6) of the homes on Surfside Drive.  From 9818 Surfside Drive north there will be access with reasonable expectation that the sandbags will do their job.  The Surfside Drive mission has been accomplished as the berm, dune, and road have been protected.

Mayor Muller questioned the progress made with CAMA concerning access to other parts of the road, i.e., getting in touch with the top officials at CAMA for them to look at access for the remaining eight (8) homes that are not accessible - four (4) north and four ( 4) south of Oregon Drive.

It was Board consensus that staff obtain the costs to cover and grass the sandbags on Surfside Drive in preparation for possible consideration by the Board in Spring 2005. 

Comr. Gray suggested the possibility of vehicular access from the beach.

Mayor Muller questioned how garbage pickup and public safety access will be handled. 
Chief Cameron stated that staff has already developed a public safety plan to address access to the houses.
In response to Board questions, Town Manager Fuller explained that CAMA has been asked to come  and discuss the possibility of providing access to the oceanfront houses but a response has not yet been received.  Before additional work is done, CAMA must provide permission.

Mayor Muller noted that there was no need in hosting a meeting with property owners until staff has discussed the access issues with CAMA to determine if anything can be done.

Chief Cameron pointed out that turtle season will limit beach access; Mayor Muller asked staff to find out if, in this limited area, if staff rides the beach every day, if the Town can provide the necessary turtle protection.

It was Board consensus that staff identify the issues necessary to provide beach driving access to those houses without vehicular access on Surfside Drive; obtaining a response from CAMA is the first priority.  There is no need to meet with the property owners until staff has discussed the access issues with CAMA.

Mr. Clark reported that his staff sent out letters to the Surfside Drive property owners and the response he has received indicates that oceanfront owners were willing to give up whatever property was necessary to provide access but those owners on the second row were unwilling because they did not want to compromise the secondary dune that was protecting their houses.

Seagull Drive

Public Works Director Dave Clark reported that the southern portion of Seagull Drive has been barricaded to vehicular traffic because of the berm erosion; the sandbags by a private property owner have been undermined and are falling onto the beach.  In response to Board inquiry, Planning Director Tim Wilson explained that normally, notice would be sent to the private property owner informing him that the sandbags must be placed in alignment per the CAMA permit. 

Mayor Pro Tem Murray suggested developing an alternative access plan for this area.  

It was Board consensus that staff obtain direction from CAMA to determine what can be done to provide access to the Seagull houses.

Mayor Muller said that the Town does not have permission to authorize driving on private property; staff was encouraged to have an answer by the next Board meeting as to what CAMA will allow. 

Ralph Lightner, South Nags Head property owner; he spoke with Town staff end of December 2004; he was shocked by the sandbags installed at the Sansotta house; he confirmed that CAMA has allowed the sandbags as a maintenance provision.  Mayor Muller said that staff had also verified with CAMA that the sandbags were legally installed - CAMA allows property owners to protect their properties with sandbags and they do not address impacts to neighboring homes.  

Ralph Lightner said that the street has not been ruined yet on Seagull Drive; he recommends giving thought to determine if sandbagging now may be cheaper than to rebuild the road later.  Mayor Muller explained that the Board has twice discussed sandbags on Seagull and both times has decided to not pursue but to allow nature to take its course.

Behram Kapadia, property owner at 9816 Surfside Drive, commended the Board for the manner in trying to solve some of the issues affecting Surfside and Seagull; he feels the best approach is to get CAMA here as soon as possible to decide if the approach is feasible; his question is in the coming season if the homes on Surfside will be accessible.    

Comr. Sadler requested a final status of Surfside and Seagull Drives.

Mayor Muller explained that for Surfside Drive - CAMA is to come and evaluate beach driving for the east side for vehicular access; afterwards staff will facilitate a property owners’ meeting and will look at access for those eight (8) houses that do not have access.  For Seagull Drive - CAMA is to come and evaluate west side access and then staff will facilitate a property owners’ meeting.  

Comr. Sadler encouraged Surfside and Seagull Drive property owners to obtain the last three (3) or four (4) Board meeting tapes to view the discussions; the Board has been very torn with the decisions relating to Surfside and Seagull Drives.  

Update on Water Consumption Unit fees - from January 5, 2005, Board meeting

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated January 24, 2005, which read in part as follows:

"In 1987 the Ammons-Dare Corporations (developers of the Village at Nags Head) purchased from the Town 1000 water consumption units (wcu’s). These wcu’s were purchased to ensure that there would be enough water available for the proposed development in the Village at Nags Head. Over the years as the Village developed at a lesser density than envisioned, the Town at the request of Ammons-Dare refunded 196 wcu’s. For the most part enough wcu’s were available to meet the needs of residential development, for example, a 30 lot subdivision was allocated 30 wcu’s. However several subdivisions were allocated additional wcu’s for “duplex lots”.

'There are approximately 132 wcu’s within the Village that have not been used. Most of these are located in the commercial districts in the Village. When the commercial parcels were originally allocated wcu’s by Ammons-Dare they were allocated to small number of commercial parcels. Over time many of the commercial lots have been subdivided several times. When these commercial lots were subdivided, it was the responsibility of the owner to transfer (or retain) wcu’s to the newly created lots in order to allocate water to meet the needs for proposed development.  That chain of wcu transfers is not always a clear one. In many cases staff is unaware of transfers of wcu’s from one owner to another. When the wcu’s were purchased in 1987, there were purchased at a cost of $2,000.00 each. A wcu’s now costs $3,000.00. The outstanding 132 wcu’s represents a financial liability to the Town.

'Staff has been directed to work closely with the Town Attorney to develop a process where holders of these wcu’s can be identified and notified and must come forward to claim their wcu’s. Staff is proposing a 90 day window to submit claims. Once the claim has been submitted, a committee composed of the Town Manager, Town Attorney and Deputy Planning Director would review the submitted documentation and substantiate the clams and report back to the Board of Commissioners seeking further direction."

It was Board consensus to authorize staff to work with the Town Attorney to develop a process where holders of Water Consumption Units (WCU’s) can be identified and notified that they must come forward to claim their WCU’s.  Mayor Muller asked that a standard be developed to determine by what date applicants will need to apply. 

Discussion of red light camera program

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron said that the RedFlex Company was the most qualified company and has been awarded the bid for the red light camera program for the Town.  It is anticipated that cameras will be installed at specific intersections by Memorial Day Weekend 2005.

Chief Cameron said that he hopes to have a signed contract from RedFlex within the next few weeks for review by the Town Attorney.

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR
NEW BUSINESS

Report from Citizens Advisory Committee

The report from the Citizens Advisory Committee meeting of January 10, 2005, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“MINUTES APPROVAL

-
Minutes from the December 13, 2004 meeting were approved.  

‘PRESENTATION OF A RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF ADDITIONAL AMENITIES AT THE NAGS HEAD/DARE COUNTY RECREATION SITE

-
Planner Andy Garman provided a presentation for the development of the recreation site of the Town-owned property on Satterfield Landing Road.  The County received a NC PARTF Grant to assist with the construction of some recreation fields; the Town is in the process of applying for a NC PARTF Grant to construct six tennis courts, a children’s play area and a dog park on a another portion of the site.  Mr. Garman distributed a site plan for the Committee to review where the various planned amenities would be located.  Staff asked the Committee to consider endorsing this project by signing a Resolution in Support of Proposed Improvements to the Nags Head Dare County Recreation Site Located at 227 W. Satterfield Landing Road.

-
After a brief discussion the committee unanimously passed a motion to sign the Resolution in support of the recreation site.  

‘DISCUSSION OF SPECIAL RECOGINTION FOR DECEASED CITIZENS FROM THE JANUARY 5TH BOC MEETING

Susan Boncek presented to the Board of Commissioners the CAC’s ideas and guidelines for recognizing a special deceased person that did a lot for the Town over the years.  Ms. Boncek provided an update to the Committee on the Board’s decision for this new award program as follows:  

· the award will be presented during the Festival of Thanksgiving when the Lightkeeper award is presented; 

· a certificate of recognition is to be awarded to a member of the deceased’s family and a perpetual plaque can be placed at Town Hall to display the names;  

The other suggestions and recommendations by the Committee can still be carried out: 

· the person would not necessarily have to be a Nags Head resident but have Nags Head ties (non-resident business owner); 

· nomination forms may be obtained from the Town and must include a description how this person represents what you like most about Nags Head today; 

· nominations will be accepted and reviewed by the CAC;

· nominations will be carried over from year to year if not chosen; 

· persons selected for this honor will be called the “Nags Header” and have their name engraved on a plaque to be displayed at Town Hall as tribute for their contributions.  

Ms. Boncek and Michelle Gray will meet prior to the meeting in February to draft an application and criteria list for the Committee to review.

‘DISCUSSION OF NOMINATION PROCESS FOR NAGS HEAD LIGHTKEEPER

-
Michelle distributed to the Committee the Criteria List for “The Lightkeeper”.  After some discussion the Committee asked if the nominee had to be a resident; move the nomination process to the June CAC meeting and make the final selection at the September or October meeting.  

Motion:
A motion was made by Chairman Bob Sanders to move the nomination process of the Lightkeeper to the June meeting; update the Criteria List to include that a nominee does not necessarily have to be a resident of the Town.  The motion was seconded by Russell Lay; the motion unanimously passed.  

‘NEW BUSINESS

-
Mark Dunlevy passed around an old Town of Nags Head Naturally brochure he found to be on the same thought process with the beautification program with native plants that the Committee is trying to get started now.  Town Manager Fuller stated the brochure was approximately fifteen years old and was given out by the Planning Department with building permits. 

-
Russell Lay stated he would like to invite several business owners to a CAC meeting to present the Town’s beautification program.

-
Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron provided the following updates to the Committee:


*
Repaving of NC 1243 is to be complete by Spring 2005

*
Traffic signal at Bonnett Street to facilitate the YMCA and elementary school to be in operation by July 2005


*
Traffic signal at Tanger Outlet Mall to be in operation in February 2005

*
Mayor Muller to present the “State of the Town” at Community Watch meeting on January 11th

*
Red light camera update to be provided at the January 19th Board meeting

‘ADJOURNMENT

The Committee adjourned at 10:10 a.m.”
Comr. Sadler confirmed with Board members that the construction of six (6) tennis courts for the Recreation Park is not set in stone; Mayor Muller said that there will be other discussions on the Recreation Park facilities in the future.

Report from Artwork Selection Committee
The report from the Artwork Selection Committee meeting of January 12, 2005, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“ARTIST JOHN ORLICH AND COMMISSION STAINED GLASS

Stained glass artist John Orlich is to drop off his designs to Carolyn Morris for distribution to Committee members for review - either prior to the February meeting or at the February meeting.  

‘JOANNE SWEET- MILLS’ LAST MEETING

Joanne Sweet-Mills said that tonight’s meeting would be her last meeting as her job keeps her late into the evening and she is usually unable to attend meetings. 

‘ARTWORK AT OTHER TOWN BUILDINGS

Committee members agreed with Ms. Sweet-Mills’ suggestion that the Town share its artwork with other buildings on the Outer Banks such as the Justice Center along with a plaque that indicated the artwork was “on loan from the Town of Nags Head Art Collection.”    In addition, Mary-Ellen Riddle suggested sharing the Town Hall artwork with other Town-owned buildings such as the Fire Station.

‘LIST OF ARTISTS UPDATED And UPCOMING MEETINGS

It was Committee consensus to have Ms. Morris request artwork from the following artists for the March and April Committee meetings:  Wes Lassiter and Rhonda Bates from Red Drum Pottery; Jefferson Glover whom the Committee has viewed once; and artist Nancy Spruill.  Artist Joy Hannan-Copanezos is to bring in her designs for the Committee to entertain a commission at any meeting that is convenient for her.  

‘LOCATION OF NEW ARTWORK

Committee members agreed to the following artwork locations:

- Hang The Boys by John Silver - across from Administrative Assistant’s office in Town Manager’s Hallway.

- Move House in the Marsh by Stan Robinson, currently hung above the Mattie Midgett display case - across from the Dep. Finance Officer’s office in the Administrative Services hallway.

- Hang West Shackleford Banks by Mary Edna Fraser - this silk batik is to be hung directly across from the second floor elevator in the lobby above the Mattie Midgett display case.”
Mayor Muller recognized former Mayor Don Bryan in the audience who is also a Committee member.

Comr. Sadler said she would like to see Town artwork spread around the Town buildings to include the new Fire Station.  She is not comfortable with the artwork being shown at the Dare County Justice Center.

Discussion of continued funding for Town Art Collection

Mayor Muller explained that another item before the Board is the question of continued funding for the Artwork Selection Committee.  The formula for funding has been 15% of the net at the end of the year up to $20,000; this year the amount allotted if approved would be $20,000.  He encouraged the Board to continue to fund the Committee in the amount of $20,000.

Comr. Sadler requested an overall view of the artwork funding; Deputy Finance Officer Kim Kenny provided a status which read in part as follows:




Appropriation
Carry Fwd
Total

Spent

Balance

00/01


$20,000

$18,302
$38,302
$14,013
$24,289

01/02


$20,000

$24,289
$44,289
$14,410
$29,878

02/03


0


$29,878
$29,878
$12,236
$17,642

03/04


$7,920


$17,642
$25,562
$11,848
$13,715

04/05


0


$13,715
$13,715
$3,556

$10,159

Totals


$47,920

$18,302
$66,222
$56,063
$10,159

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to allocate $20,000 to fund the Artwork Selection Committee artwork acquisition for FY 04/05.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.

MOTION TO AMEND MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to amend the original motion to supplement the current amount remaining to equal $20,000.   The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray.

In response to Comr. Oakes, Mayor Muller stated that the Committee has been very frugal in its spending and he would like to see the program continue to benefit all Town buildings.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION TO AMEND MOTION:  The motion to amend failed 2 - 3 with Mayor Muller, Mayor Pro Tem Murray, and Comr. Oakes casting the NO votes.

CONTINUATION OF ORIGINAL MOTION:   The original motion passed 4 - 1 with Comr. Sadler casting the NO vote. 

Board/Committee Appointments

The agenda summary sheet for the Board/Committee Appointments agenda item was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“Two (2) Personnel Grievance Panel appointments will be considered at the February 2, 2005, Board meeting.  At the January 19, 2005, Board of Commissioners meeting, the effective date of the new Personnel Grievance procedures was moved from February to March 2005.

‘One (1) Planning Board appointment will be considered to replace member Bill Jones who recently resigned.

‘Two (2) Artwork Selection Committee appointments will be considered to replace members JoAnne Sweet-Mills and Joan Perry-Johnson who both recently resigned.

‘Attached please find current rosters for the new Personnel Grievance Panel, the Planning Board and the Artwork Selection Committee. 

‘Also attached please find a list of persons, with associated applications, interested in serving on a Town Board/Committee.”

Consideration of new Personnel Grievance Panel appointments

The new Personnel Grievance Panel and procedures become effective March 2005.

Comr. Sadler nominated Katina Passas and Lanny Roof to serve on the Personnel Grievance Panel, along with the existing four (4) members that are currently on the Personnel Grievance Board.  

MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to appoint Lanny Roof to the Personnel Grievance Panel along with the members of the existing Personnel Grievance Board:  Chuck Blazek, Joe Rongo, Perry White, and John Ratzenberger.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.  

Consideration of Planning Board appointment

Comr. Gray nominated Russ Lay to serve on the Planning Board; Comr. Oakes nominated Emily Lewis to serve on the Planning Board.

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to appoint Emily Lewis to the Planning Board and to ask her to resign from the Board of Adjustments.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.  

Consideration of Artwork Selection Committee appointments
MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to reappoint those members who have served only one (1) term on the Artwork Selection Committee to a second term beginning with the next Committee meeting.  Mayor Muller asked that Committee members provide recommendations, if possible, to fill the following positions that are overdue for reappointment:  Supporter of the Arts (Majid Elbers), Art Critic (Mary-Ellen Riddle), and Artist (Don Bryan), and further to appoint out-of-Town property owner Dana Cheryl Wynn to an initial term to fill one of the Nags Head citizen slots.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.

Staff was directed to include appointments to the vacant position on the Board of Adjustments and to the expired positions on the Artwork Selection Committee on a future Board meeting agenda. 

Discussion of Town Cemetery Project

Town Manager Fuller stated that State Statutes relating to cemeteries was previously provided to Board members.  He explained further that the Town Cemetery project was presented through the CIP process and was ranked at a level that was not funded with no additional action required by staff.  The proposed CIP process includes the Town Cemetery again.  He stated that while the Board has obtained the Mike Kelly property for a potential Town Cemetery, he feels other Town properties may be better suited for a cemetery such as the property jointly owned with the Nature Conservancy.  The total acreage of the Mike Kelly property now owned by the Town is 10 acres.

Mayor Muller appointed Mayor Pro Tem Murray and Comr. Sadler to a committee to identify the best location and access route for a Town cemetery and to bring back a report for Board consideration.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Discussion of gas franchise ordinance - from January 5, 2005, Board meeting
Town Attorney Ike McRee summarized his memo dated January 26, 2005, which read in part as follows:

“Attached to this memorandum is a draft of a proposed Natural Gas Franchise Ordinance with Eastern North Carolina Natural Gas.  The proposed ordinance has been modified since January 5, 2005 to reflect comments from this board and other municipalities.  The modifications are as follows:

‘Under Section 5. Duties of Company a new subparagraph (a)(3) to require screening of above-ground facilities.

‘Under Section 5.  Duties of Company a new subparagraph (h)(3) to require training for the town’s fire, law enforcement and emergency management personnel.

‘During the January 5, 2005 Board of Commissioners’ meeting the Mayor raised a question regarding the dispute resolution provision in Section 9(d).  After further consideration I recommend striking the paragraph.  However, if the board desires to provide an alternative prior to litigation, which in this judicial district now requires mediation prior to trial, I offer the following language:

‘In the event that there is any dispute between the Town and the Company arising by reason of this Agreement, and prior to filing litigation, the Town and Company agree to attempt to mediate the dispute with each other in accordance with the procedure provided by N.C. Gen. Stat. Section 7A-38.1.

‘I have yet to receive any comments from Eastern North Carolina Natural Gas regarding the latest draft of the ordinance.  I have spoken with Kill Devil Hills Town Attorney Bobby Outten who met with a company representative and will inform you of the concerns expressed to Bobby Outten during your February 2, 2005 meeting.”
Mr. McRee stated that the Town of Kill Devil Hills attorney has expressed concern about the gas company representative not liking the idea of screening any above-ground facilities, requested for aesthetic purposes.  Mr. McRee expressed concern about the surety bond, homeland security, and not allowing emergency officials of the Towns to know where the gas cutoff valves are located.  He noted that the Town of Southern Shores adopted the gas franchise ordinance as presented.

It was Board consensus that the gas franchise ordinance not be adopted today and that Mayor Muller meet with the other Mayors and a representative from the gas company and a single attorney to resolve any gas franchise conflicts.  Each Town is to pay for one-fourth of the attorney negotiation fees.   

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Discussion of minimum housing ordinance - from January 5, 2005, Board meeting 

Town Attorney Ike McRee summarized his memo dated January 26, 2005, which read in part as follows:
“At the October, 2004 Board of Commissioners I recommended that the Board consider adoption of an ordinance that would allow the town to more quickly address structures damaged during a storm event or that otherwise do not meet minimum standards established by the town.  Attached is the second draft of an ordinance that would provide a process authorizing the building inspector to require repair or demolition of  structures deemed abandoned or unfit for human habitation due to storm or erosion damage.  The ordinance provides for a hearing before the building inspector and opportunity for appeal by the property owner.  Should the property owner ultimately refuse to repair or demolish the structure, the ordinance provides that the town may do so with the cost becoming a lien on the property.  The process would allow the town to more quickly cause repair or removal of such structures than has been the recent experience using nuisance abatement procedures to force repair or removal of storm damaged houses. 

‘At the presentation of this proposed ordinance at the January 5, 2005 Board of Commissioners’ meeting it was board consensus that the proposed ordinance be modified to clearly provide that storm and erosion damaged structures currently defined as nuisances are structures that are deemed abandoned or unfit for human habitation. The ordinance is only applicable to abandoned, storm-damaged and erosion-damaged structures.

‘The attached ordinance is modified by using a strikethrough to indicate a deletion of language presented on January 5, 2005 and an underline to indicate language added to the ordinance presented on January 5, 2005.  The ordinance as proposed more clearly provides that (1) storm and erosion damaged structures are nuisances and unfit for human habitation (2) the building inspector is charged with the duty to locate storm and erosion damaged structures and determine whether they are in violation of the ordinance (3) the building inspector is empowered to investigate structures to determine which are storm or erosion damaged (4)  every storm or erosion damaged structure is deemed in violation of the ordinance when it meets any of the conditions which under the town’s Nuisance Ordinance would define the structure as a nuisance and (5) changes the word “ordinance” to “article” as appropriate.”

Mayor Muller confirmed that Town Attorney Ike McRee is comfortable that the minimum housing ordinance is in compliance with State Statutes. 

Mayor Pro Tem Murray spoke in favor of the ordinance as it shortens the process and makes it a better process to not have to file civil action to remove a structure that is damaged beyond repair. 
Comr. Oakes wanted to make sure Board members were aware of the impacts of the proposed ordinance, i.e., that the Board can use the ordinance as a vehicle to remove the houses on the east side of Seagull Drive as they are on public trust land.  A house that is located on State property (public trust land) is considered to be erosion-damaged and the Town can authorize its removal.

Comr. Sadler said that she was not comfortable with destroying a house that was habitable.

MOTION:    Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the minimum housing ordinance as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed 4 - 1 with Comr. Sadler casting the NO vote.

A copy of the minimum housing ordinance, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “C”.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Robert and Shirley Weeks’ litigation

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that the litigation concerning the former Playhouse property owned by Robert and Shirley Weeks will be appealed in Superior Court session next week. 

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Nags Head Construction litigation

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that on March 9, 2005, the Court of Appeals will consider the Nags Head Construction lawsuit challenging the Town’s large structure aesthetic requirements. 

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

Town Manager Fuller - Surfside Drive discussion

Town Manager Fuller explained that staff has been in contact with CAMA concerning the Surfside Drive issues and has been told that Charles Jones who is director of the permitting process would prefer that the new deputy director of the permitting process come on site to research the Surfside Drive issues.  Town Manager Fuller said that he will continue to try and schedule a date/time for Mr. Jones and his deputy to visit Surfside Drive to discuss the access issues.

Town Manager Fuller - Nags Head Water Tower site plan

Town Manager Fuller asked for Board approval for a Nags Head Water Tower site plan extension.  He explained that the site plan technically expired before the Town issued itself a building permit.  

Planning Director Tim Wilson explained that he can only administratively extend a site plan as Planning Director if the plan has not expired.

It was Board consensus that staff adhere to its own ordinances and submit the request for site plan extension for the water tower for Board consideration at the March 2, 2005, Board meeting.

MAYOR’S AGENDA

Mayor Muller - Discussion of CIP process and dates

Mayor Muller said he would be providing to the Board in April 2005, a report ranking the CIP requests for Board review and discussion. 

Mayor Muller - Request for Closed Session
Mayor Muller requested a Closed Session for a review of the 2004 Closed Session minutes and for the Town Manager’s Review. 

Mayor Muller - Distributed revised Town Manager profile

Mayor Muller distributed to Board members a revised Town Manager profile.

Mayor Muller detailed the following modifications to the profile:

-
Added paragraph at beginning of profile

-
Education and Experience - Delete repeat sentence which was detailed later in body of profile in performance area; added last sentence

-
Skills and Past Performance

Administrative ability - Rewrote the first paragraph - remove sentence stating that leadership qualities are essential as detailed later in body of profile

Residency requirement - Town Manager Fuller stated that State Statute does not allow Town residency requirement but can require distance requirement either by time or miles.  He suggested that the item be discussed with Springsted officials; he noted that housing costs may be an issue if Town residency is a requirement.  It was Board consensus that the Manager be required to live within the Town limits although Comr. Oakes said that it was not a strong value for him that the Manager live in Town.

Mayor Muller stated he would discuss residency further with Springsted officials and bring back revised language for Board review.  

Board relations - “seeing” should be “seeking" - rest of paragraph basically stayed the same

Human resource management - Paragraph condensed
-
Professional Skills and Management Style 

- Prioritize from other areas of the document

- Removed that applicant must clearly understand role of Town Manager in community

Add to “team builder people person” - “delegates well and maintains oversight”

-
Personal Traits

No change

-
Issues/Challenges

Reordered list

Beach nourishment actions - change to "Directing the Town's response to erosion and stormwater management program."

-
Compensation and Benefits

Mayor Muller said he would talk to Springsted concerning housing. 

It was Board consensus to agree with the modifications suggested by Mayor Muller.

Mayor Muller - Consideration of text amendments to Sections 48-525 (4), 48-594(c)(9), and 48-661 of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance to specify a minimum 15-day period by which staff must notify property owners of public hearings dealing with variance, conditional use, vested right, and rezoning applications, by certified mail; tabled from earlier in today’s meeting

Board members discussed the agenda item concerning the revised 15-day notice ordinance.  Planning Director Tim Wilson explained that based on the Board’s comments from earlier in today’s meeting, the only change made was to modify the requirement from certified mail to first class mail. 

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning the 15-day notice as revised.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning the 15-day notice, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “D”.

Mayor Muller - Resolution concerning Atlantic Intracoastal Waterway

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to adopt the resolution concerning support of the Atlantic Intracoastal Waterway as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

The resolution concerning support of the Atlantic Intracoastal Waterway, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“WHEREAS, those who live near, work on and love the beaches and navigable waters of North Carolina's coast appreciate the value of public access to these resources; AND

‘WHEREAS, safe use of the navigable waters in the coastal region is of utmost importance to the citizens of North Carolina; AND

‘WHEREAS, commercial and sport fishing have been important to the coastal economy and that of the entire state for many years; AND

‘WHEREAS, boat building has now also become a major industry in North Carolina, creating thousands of jobs, with 84% of those boat builders being located in the state's coastal region due to the tradition of easy access to navigable waters; AND

‘WHEREAS, boat sales in North Carolina have now exceeded $450 million annually, generating significant tax revenues and thousands of additional jobs at over 3,000 boating-related businesses in the state; AND

‘WHEREAS, federal funding has virtually disappeared for maintaining the authorized safe depths of the Atlantic Intracoastal Waterway and the many shallow draft inlets connecting inland waters to the Atlantic Ocean, causing serious dangers to our citizens, the thousands of boaters who visit our state and our critical coastal economy; AND

‘WHEREAS, time is of the essence since the US Coast Guard has recently advised that it can no longer maintain buoys in many of the undredged shallow draft inlets and so they must be removed, making the inlets unsafe for navigation.

‘THEREFORE, we respectfully ask Governor Mike Easley, Senator Elizabeth Dole, Senator Richard Burr, Congressman Mike McIntyre and Congressman Walter Jones to directly contact and strongly urge President George W. Bush, Director of The White House Office of Management and Budget Joshua B. Bolten, Acting Asst. Secretary of the Army for Civil Works John Paul Woodley and US Army Corps of Engineers Chief of Engineers Lieutenant General Carl A. Strock to take the action needed to immediately restore the funding necessary to maintain the authorized depths for the Atlantic Intracoastal Waterway and the numerous Congressionally-authorized shallow draft navigation projects in North Carolina reminding them that failure to do so is unacceptable and is a direct threat to the well​-being of coastal North Carolina's people and its economy.”

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Gray - West side multi-use path and hunting
Comr. Gray mentioned that there may be some issues forthcoming relating to the west side multi-use path and hunting.  He stated that he would research this issue and provide additional information to the Board at a future meeting.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray - Thanked Mayor Muller

Mayor Pro Tem Murray thanked Mayor Muller for his recent State of the Town address given to the Community Watch organization, which was well received.

Comr. Sadler - Salt Water Fishing License
Comr. Sadler asked for Board support to repeal the Salt Water Fishing License - House Bill 831 - which requires salt water fishermen to obtain a $1.00 license prior to charter and headboat/recreational fishing trips.  One of the main objections to the Bill is that the Division of Marine Fisheries will not have much of a say as to where the money collected will be spent.  Comr. Sadler had previously forwarded information to all Board members that she received from a recent Dare County Tourism Board meeting.  She stated that the real issue is the objection to the implementation of the license and not the license itself.  

MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to authorize Mayor Muller to sign a resolution similar to the resolutions drafted by the Dare County Tourism Board and the Chamber of Commerce requesting the repeal of the Salt Water Fishing License Bill.   The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.   

Comr. Oakes would like to give the license a chance to work first.

Comr. Gray supports the resolution because the funds from the license will not be used to support sport/recreational fishing.

Mayor Muller said that he feels the call for a repeal is too strong; he would like the Board to authorize him to write a letter calling for a reform of specific functions:  to ensure funding goes to support  resource management provisions being made for piers and charter/headboat fishing and for some other location other than the 800 number to obtain the license.  

MOTION TO AMEND MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to amend the original motion to authorize him to prepare a letter to the legislature stating the Town’s objections to the bill and requesting that the bill be reformed prior to implementation - reforms to include how the funds will be divided, how to handle license purchase for piers, headboats, etc., and that the legislature be satisfied that safeguards are in place so that significant funds will be generated to protect fishing habitat and to promote clean water.    The motion to amend was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.

CONTINUATION OF AMENDED MOTION:   The amended motion passed unanimously.

Comr. Oakes - Violation at YMCA

Comr. Oakes said that a kayak training session at the YMCA pool was scheduled last week but the Town issued a violation and enforced an ordinance which did not allow commercial activity at non-profit sites such as the YMCA.  He did not agree with the violation and said that he would like the Board to look for alternatives to the ordinance to put in place now that would allow the program at the YMCA to continue.  He feels that the benefit from the program outweighs the violation. 

Town Manager Fuller said that it has been a strong value of the Board that commercial activities not take place at non-profit sites and that it was discussed in detail with officials at the YMCA prior to Board approval of their site plan.  The ordinance affects all non-profit organizations, not just the YMCA site.

Comr. Oakes said that he does not agree with this value; Mayor Muller suggested that Comr. Oakes obtain written interpretation from staff of the ordinance and to include this item on a future Board agenda for Board discussion. 

Comr. Oakes - Use of GIS System to prepare reports
Comr. Oakes questioned the possibility of staff preparing a report utilizing GIS capabilities to view the diversity of housing in the Town.  The report is to include hotel rooms, places with 2 or less bedrooms, with 3 - 5 bedrooms, with 6 - 7 bedrooms, and with greater than 8 bedrooms.  He would like the report to be viewed as a graphic report to include the percentage of each in the Town.  He would like to see if the Town is meeting the goal of diversity of housing in the Town.   Town Manager Fuller confirmed with Comr. Oakes that staff could use its own judgment in determining parameters for the report.
Comr. Oakes questioned the possibility of staff preparing a report plotting Town nonconformities, in use, form, and size.  Town Manager Fuller said that nonconforming uses and structures can only be determined site-by-site.  Comr. Oakes said he was curious about this information to get a handle on the number of nonconformities in the Town.  No action is expected of staff.

Comr. Oakes - Use of permeable materials

Comr. Oakes questioned the use of a permeable surface for driveways instead of the required asphalt. 

Town Manager Fuller stated that while permeable surfaces are allowed for both commercial and residential uses, it is designed for parking and not for heavy traffic flow areas or drive aisles except in residential areas.  Lot coverage calculations differ for commercial and residential for use of a permeable surface.   Public Works Director Dave Clark concurred with Town Manager Fuller.   

Comr. Oakes - Accessory Housing/Subordinate Dwelling and Large Residential Dwelling Size Limit issues

Comr. Oakes stated that he would like to bring forward for Board discussion the accessory housing/subordinate dwelling ordinance and the 5,000 square foot limit for large residential structures.   

Comr. Sadler confirmed with Mayor Muller that accessory housing/subordinate dwellings and the large residential structures are two (2) separate issues.

It was Board consensus that Comr. Oakes, if desired, could bring these issues back for Board review at the May 2005, Board meeting.

Mayor Muller - Announced that he would not be a candidate for Mayor in 2005

Mayor Muller read a statement announcing that he would not be a candidate for re-election for Mayor of Nags Head in November 2005.  His statement read in part as follows:

"After a great deal of thought and consultation with family, friends and members of the Nags Head community, I have decided that I will not run for reelection as Mayor of Nags Head in November of this year.   A variety of factors have led me to this decision.  I want to prepare for my possible retirement from the Postal Service in the next few years.   Family matters have put an increased demand on my time over the last year and I want to make sure I have the time I need for my family.  Finally, as a member of the Nags Head Board of Commissioners and particularly as Mayor I spend a lot of time dealing with issues that are important at the time but not critical to our community.  Likewise my discussions tend to be limited to what we can accomplish in Nags Head.  I am interested in working on the challenges that face the entire Outer Banks and will be looking for those opportunities.

'I am making this announcement at this time because there have been a lot of rumors about my intentions and I want to make sure that everyone in town has the same information about my plans and that the community has time to ensure the best possible slate of candidates in November.

'Having said that I will not run for reelection let me also announce that I will continue to work on all the Town’s existing projects and do not expect any loss of momentum.  Finally let me assure everyone that I will serve the remainder of my term as I have the last 19 years, trying to do what is best for Nags Head and working with the Board of Commissioners to fulfill the Town’s Mission and Vision Statements."

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adjourn to a Closed Session to discuss 2004 Closed Session Minutes and to evaluate the Town Manager’s performance and to then adjourn.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.  The time was 5:28 p.m.
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